Aurora Village Board
Aurora, New York 13026

Minutes
Regular Meeting
May 18, 2011

Present – Mayor Bonnie Bennett, Trustees Janet Murphy, George Farenthold, and Lili MacCormick.

Absent – Trustee Taylor
Also Present – Village Clerk Dee Nance, Treasurer Deborah Brooks, and Code Enforcement Officer Mick Piechuta.

Members of the Public – David Brooks, Clare Eversdyke, Richard Mix, Tom Vawter and Alan Clugston.

Mayor Bennett called the regular monthly meeting to order at 7:02 PM, and all stood for the Pledge of Allegiance.

Mayor Bennett asked for approval of the April 20, 2011 annual meeting minutes.  A motion of acceptance was made by Trustee Farenthold; seconded by Trustee Murphy.  Motion carried 4:0.
Mayor Bennett asked for approval of the April 20, 2011 regular meeting minutes.  A motion of acceptance was made by Trustee Farenthold; seconded by Trustee Murphy.  Motion carried 4:0.
Announcements – Mayor Bennett announced that plans for the Aurorafest are progressing.  The committee would like to hold the festival on village property adjacent to the firehouse.  Their request to Wells College was turned down, presumably because the front lawn of Main Building will be dug up this summer for replacement of steam lines.  The joust will take place in the horse pasture.  The Aurora run and swim have both been scheduled, but the “blessing of the boats” will not coincide with Aurorafest this year.

Mayor Bennett also announced that archaeologists have been digging at the home of Elizabeth Knight and Alan Ominsky, the future site of a D.O.T. culvert project.  Initially, they found an 18th century brooch and some pottery shards, but on the last day of digging they uncovered a fire pit that is either Iroquois or pre-Iroquois.

Mayor Bennett announced that the SCCS students from Barbara Casper’s local history class will be giving a presentation of their work on the history of Aurora, at the Stone Store Museum in Sherwood, 7 PM, June 12th.  This work will eventually appear on the Aurora Village website.

Visitor Recognition – Sunset Beach resident, Clare Eversdyke questioned Mayor Bennett, at length, regarding the water line and hydrant placed on Sunset Beach property.  Mayor Bennett stated the board’s current position which is to acquire the property in question through eminent domain.  A public hearing for eminent domain is anticipated at the June meeting.
Sunset Beach resident, Richard Mix, suggested that Mayor Bennett discuss her ideas with David Brong.  Mayor Bennett replied that she had already spoken with Mr. Brong, and that Mr. Brong himself had suggested eminent domain as a solution to the water line easement problem.

Presentation – Dr. Tom Vawter gave a slide presentation on a teaching/research boat on Cayuga Lake known as the “floating classroom.”  Dr. Vawter is a member of the outreach committee for the floating classroom, which is a community education project of our Cayuga Lake Watershed Intermunicipal Organization (I.O.).  Dr. Vawter reminded the board that our participation with the I.O. dates back to the time when Sylvia Hurlbut was Ledyard Town Supervisor.  David Morehouse was our representative from the Village of Aurora, along with representatives from 14 other municipalities.  Dr. Vawter stated that there are state and local monies which are not available to municipalities without participation in the I.O.  The I.O. was formed to access those monies.  Dr. Vawter urged the Aurora Village Board to continue their participation with the I.O., since much of the floating classroom budget comes from the I.O.  Dr. Vawter encouraged us all to take advantage of summer eco-cruises aboard the M.V. Haendel (floating classroom).  They occur on Thursdays and Sundays throughout the summer.  Trustee MacCormick asked Dr. Vawter how Aurora could become more active in the I.O.  He responded that we could select a trustee to represent us at the I.O. meetings. 
Treasurer’s Report – Ms. Brooks presented a report for the month of April.  Ms. Brooks reported that the sewer rate increase is starting to improve the checkbook balance.  Water usage, however, is still low.  There have been no objections to the plan to increase the water rates, so the board may go ahead and vote on the rate increase at the June meeting.
Mayor Bennett presented the budget modifications to the board.

General Fund

$   203.75
FROM

A1620.2 – Buildings - Equipment
     150.00
TO

A1620.1 – Buildings – Personal Services
       53.75
TO

A1620.12 – Buildings – Custodian
$   111.13  
FROM

A1620.42 – Buildings – Water/Sewer
  

TO

A1620.4 – Buildings – Contractual 

$    809.82
FROM

A1620.44 – Buildings – Electric
   

TO

A1620.45 – Buildings – Fuel Oil

$ 2,151.06
FROM

A5110.2 – Street Maintenance – Equipment

   2,099.50
TO

A5110.12 – Village Maintenance – Personal Service FT
        51.56
TO

A5110.4 – Street Maintenance – Contractual

$ 1,341.92
FROM

A7140.4 – Playgrounds & Recreation Center – Contractual



TO

A7180.2 – Recreational Facility – Equipment

$      80.51
FROM

A7140.4 – Playgrounds & Recreation Center – Contractual

        

TO

A7310.4 – Youth Program – Contractual

Trustee Murphy moved approval of the General Fund Budget Modifications; seconded by Trustee MacCormick.  Motion carried 4:0.

Water Fund 

$   137.19
FROM

F8310.4 – Water Administration – Contractual



TO

F9060.8 – Hospital and Medical Insurance
Trustee Farenthold moved approval of the Water Fund Budget Modification; seconded by Trustee Murphy.  Motion carried 4:0.

Sewer Fund

$   141.25
FROM

G8130.47 – Sewage Treatment – Sludge


TO

G8130.45 – Sewage Treatment – Chemicals

$   414.63
FROM

G8110.4 – Sewer Administration – Contractual

     252.81
TO

G9060.8 – Hospital & Medical Insurance

     161.82
TO

G9030.8 – Social Security
Trustee Farenthold moved approval of the Sewer Fund Budget Modifications; seconded by Trustee MacCormick.  Motion carried 4:0.

Extra Transfer

$10,000.00
FROM

A1441.4 – Engineering – Contractual



TO

A231B – Buildings Repair Reserve
Trustee Farenthold moved approval of the Extra Transfer Budget Modification; seconded by Trustee Murphy.  Motion carried 4:0.

Encumber Funds to 2011-2012 Budget

$ 4,333.59
FROM

F8340.2 – Transmission & Distribution – Equipment

$ 9,390.47
FROM

F8340.4 – Transmission & Distribution – Contractual
New water line connections for Clymer, Zwigard, Koepp and Holland scheduled for spring of 2011 did not occur due to excessive rain.

Encumber Funds to 2011-2012 Budget, continued

$  3,500.00
FROM

A1620.21 – Post Office

$  1,073.20
FROM

A1620.22 – Patrick Tavern
Trustee Farenthold moved approval of the Encumbered Funds Budget Modifications; seconded by Trustee MacCormick.  Motion carried 4:0.

Mayor Bennett presented the bills for payment on Abstract #12.

General Fund – voucher #’s 349, 351-356, 358-370, 372-382, 384-389 and 391 in the amount of $58,032.57.  

Trustee Farenthold moved payment of the General Fund Bills; seconded by Trustee MacCormick.  Motion carried 4:0.

Water Fund – voucher #’s 351, 353, 364, 381, 383, 385 and 390 in the amount of $2,085.01.

Trustee Farenthold moved payment of the Water Fund bills; seconded by Trustee MacCormick.  Motion carried 4:0.

Sewer Fund – voucher #’s 350, 353-354, 357, 361-362, 364, 371,374, 376-377, 381, 385 and 389 in the amount of $8,831.84.  

Trustee Farenthold moved payment of the Sewer Fund bills; seconded by Trustee MacCormick.  Motion carried 4:0.

Committee Reports 
Buildings and Grounds –Trustee Murphy reported that she has been unable to reach Tee-Ann Hunter to discuss grant writing, but she will step up her efforts when the school year ends.  She also reported that the speed bumps have been installed on Court Street.
Parks and Recreation – Trustee MacCormick reported that Superintendent of Public Works, Kurt Wilmot, gave her an estimate of $4,500 for a concrete tricycle path at the Memorial Playground.  She did not hear back from Todd Zwigard with an estimate for a stone dust path.  Trustee Farenthold remarked that Doug Bates may have some stone dust left over from the labyrinth project at the United Ministry Church.  Trustee MacCormick reported that she believes she will have enough money left over for purchase of a teeter-totter.  Trustee MacCormick also reported that tomorrow is the deadline for lifeguard applications.  She and Carolyn Connors will be interviewing them shortly.  She added that she has been given permission to use the firehouse as a rain location for the Merry-Go-Round Children’s Theater performance.
Streets and Public Safety – Trustee Farenthold reported that, at Mr. Wilmot’s request, he marked possible locations for the “Welcome to Aurora” signs on Poplar Ridge and Sherwood Roads.  Mr. Piechuta said these signs would need D.O.T. approval.  He was familiar with this, having just gone through the process for the Town of Genoa.  Trustee Farenthold reported that the Arts and Merchants Association is still interested in designing signs for the Route 90 entrances to the village.
Trustee Farenthold reported that he continues his efforts with the Upstate Safety Task Force to limit or prohibit truck traffic along Route 90.  Tomorrow he will be traveling to Oswego to meet the new D.O.T. commissioner.  Trustee Farenthold also reported that he has spoken with Johan Lehtonen, the new mayor in Union Springs, about using the fire hall parking lot as a location for inspecting trucks.  Mr. Lehtonen replied that he, personally, did not agree with regulating trucks, but he would not stand in the way if they wanted to create an inspection station in Union Springs.

Water and Sewer – No report.
Community Preservation Panel – No minutes.
Planning Board – No minutes.

Zoning Board of Appeals – No minutes.

Code Enforcement Officer – monthly report for April 21, 2011 – May 18, 2011.

Old Business – The board discussed the option of acquiring the section of Sunset Beach Drive containing the new water line and hydrant through eminent domain.  Procedures and tax ramifications were discussed.  Mayor Bennett read aloud from the NYCOM Handbook for Village Officials, concerning eminent domain proceedings.  A motion to pursue acquisition of the section of Sunset Beach Drive containing the new water line and hydrant was made by Trustee Farenthold; seconded by Trustee Murphy.  Motion carried 4:0.
Mayor Bennett read a letter from Britt Van Buskirk requesting approval to hold an Aurorafest celebration on July 9, 2011 and to use the property adjacent to the firehouse for festival activities. She also requested a donation of $2,750.00 for a fireworks display.  Mayor Bennett contacted Meredith Van Duyne at Wells College to find out why Ms. Van Buskirk’s request for permission to launch fireworks from college property had received no response.  She learned that Wells College has a policy of only allowing fireworks displays from the college dock.  Mayor Bennett said she would like to donate the funds for the fireworks if Ms. Van Buskirk can come up with a suitable location.
A motion was made by Trustee Farenthold allowing the Aurorafest Committee to hold the festival on the land east of the firehouse, and giving them $2,750.00 for fireworks, contingent upon finding a safe location to launch them; seconded by Trustee Murphy.  Motion carried 4:0.
Mayor Bennett reported that a preliminary framing report has been conducted on Patrick Tavern.  There appear to be issues with the stabilization repairs done previously.  It is recommended that we undertake a complete framing report to better understand how the load is transferred through the structure.  The price quoted for this report was $6,000.00.  Todd Zwigard advised Mayor Bennett that the job could be done for half that price.  Mr. Piechuta agreed that a framing report was a necessity, especially if we are planning to write a grant to fund the project.

A motion was made by Trustee Farenthold to amend the Extra Transfer made earlier in the meeting by moving $7,000.00 rather than $10,000.00 in order to set aside $3,000.00 for a framing report.  This motion was seconded by Trustee Murphy.  Motion carried 4:0.
New Business – Mayor Bennett reported that Mr. Wilmot’s salary is changing because he is transitioning to two-thirds time.  As of June 5, 2011 his salary will drop to $30,000.  His vacation days will be reduced to 12 and he will receive ½ day per month of accrued sick time, with a maximum of 60 days.  His health insurance will remain the same, but we will no longer be paying into his retirement fund.  The village will continue to supply him with a cell phone.
A motion to accept the new terms of Mr. Wilmot’s employment status was made by Trustee Farenthold; seconded by Trustee MacCormick.  Motion carried 4:0.

Trustee Farenthold moved acceptance of the contract renewal with Williamson Law Book for tax collection software at a cost of $330.00; seconded by Trustee MacCormick.  Motion carried 4:0.
Trustee Farenthold moved acceptance of the contract renewal with the Aurora Free Library for 2011/2012 at a cost of $3,000.00; seconded by Trustee Murphy.  Motion carried 4:0.

Trustee Farenthold moved acceptance of the contract renewal with the Town of Ledyard for the 2011 Summer Recreation Program, for which we will be reimbursed $2,000.00; seconded by Trustee MacCormick.  Motion carried 4:0. 
Trustee Farenthold moved acceptance of the contract renewal with the Morgan Opera House for 2011/2012 at a cost of $1,800.00; seconded by Trustee Murphy.  Motion carried 4:0.

Trustee Farenthold moved to reappoint Michael Piechuta as Code Enforcement Officer from 6/1/2011 through 5/31/2012; seconded by Trustee Murphy.  Motion carried 4:0.

Trustee MacCormick moved to transfer the Delinquent Water and Sewer Accounts to Cayuga County for inclusion on the 2011 Village Tax Bills; seconded by Trustee Murphy.  Motion carried 4:0.

A motion of adjournment was made by Trustee Farenthold; seconded by Trustee Murphy.  Motion carried 4:0.  The meeting adjourned at 9:25 PM.

Respectfully submitted – Dee Nance, Village Clerk
PAGE  
1
Aurora Village Board – 6 pages.


